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NIEMEYER, Circuit Judge: 

 When Balwinder and Jatinder Whala failed, for several 

months, to make installment payments on their mortgage, the 

mortgagee, PNC Bank, N.A., foreclosed the mortgage and sold the 

Whalas’ house for $460,320, some $90,000 less than what the 

Whalas believed was the house’s fair market value.  The Whalas 

commenced this action for breach of contract, alleging that PNC 

Bank’s 30-day notice of default, which led to foreclosure, was 

defective because it included, in its statement of the amount 

necessary to cure, the amount of a future installment that was 

not yet due. 

 The district court dismissed the complaint under Federal 

Rule of Civil Procedure 12(b)(6), and we affirm.  While the 30-

day notice of default included, in the amount necessary to cure, 

a future payment that was to become due during the 30-day notice 

period, the statement of the amount to cure was neither 

inaccurate nor misleading.  We conclude, therefore, that PNC 

Bank did not breach the loan documents in giving notice. 

 
I 
 

 In April 2007, to purchase a home in Lorton, Virginia, the 

Whalas borrowed $419,000 from PNC Bank’s predecessor.  The 

notice of default provision that was contained in the note that 

the Whalas signed provided: 
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If I am in default, the Note Holder may send me a 
written notice telling me that if I do not pay the 
overdue amount by a certain date, the Note Holder may 
require me to pay immediately the full amount of 
Principal which has not been paid and all the interest 
that I owe on that amount.  That date must be at least 
30 days after the date on which the notice is mailed 
to me or delivered by other means. 

The deed of trust securing the note provided similarly: 

Lender shall give notice to Borrower prior to 
acceleration following Borrower’s breach of any 
covenant or agreement . . . .  The notice shall 
specify:  (a) the default; (b) the action required to 
cure the default; (c) a date, not less than 30 days 
from the date the notice is given to Borrower, by 
which the default must be cured; and (d) that failure 
to cure the default on or before the date specified in 
the notice may result in acceleration of the sums 
secured . . . and sale of the Property. 

 Approximately three years later, the Whalas failed to make 

payments for installments due on March 1, April 1, and May 1, 

2010.  PNC Bank then sent the Whalas a notice of default and 

acceleration, dated May 4, 2010, which included the following: 

The action required to cure the breach or default 
mentioned above on or before June 3, 2010 is as 
follows:  *Payment in certified funds of $14,770.18 
which includes the 6/1/2010 installment and applicable 
late charges, property inspection and non-sufficient 
funds fees. 
 
Failure to cure the breach or default by said date, 
will result in the acceleration of the maturity date 
of the Note . . . . 

(Emphasis added). 

 The Whalas did not cure the default by June 3, 2010, or at 

any time after that date, and PNC Bank initiated foreclosure 

proceedings, selling the house in May 2011 at auction for 
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$460,320.  The Whalas contend that, at that time, the fair 

market value of the house was at least $550,000. 

 The Whalas commenced this breach of contract action in 

Virginia state court in April 2014, and PNC Bank removed it to 

federal court.  The Whalas alleged that PNC Bank breached the 

provisions of the loan documents with its May 4, 2010 notice by 

improperly inflating the payment necessary to cure the default 

by including the amount to become due on June 1, 2010.  They 

argue that the defective notice produced the foreclosure sale 

that resulted in their loss of equity in the house and other 

damages.  The district court granted PNC Bank’s motion to 

dismiss under Rule 12(b)(6), concluding that the May 4, 2010 

notice of default was not defective. 

 This appeal followed. 

 
II 

 
 While the Whalas do not dispute that they had defaulted on 

their loan prior to PNC Bank’s notice of May 4, 2010, they argue 

that the notice failed to accurately state the “overdue amount” 

because it included an amount not yet due -- the June 1, 2010 

installment.  They reason that, because PNC Bank failed to 

provide them with an accurate notice, it breached its legal 

obligations under the loan documents, leading to an illegal 

foreclosure and sale. 
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 PNC Bank contends that the 30-day default notice was 

accurate and did not breach the loan documents.  It argues that 

the notice simply alerted the Whalas that they had to pay the 

overdue amount as of the date of the notice and that they also 

had to pay any amount that came due during the 30-day cure 

period, which included the June 1, 2010 installment. 

 We agree with PNC Bank.  The loan documents required PNC 

Bank to provide a 30-day notice specifying the amount of money 

that the Whalas had to pay to cure their default and avoid 

foreclosure.  Because the default notice was dated May 4, 2010, 

and 30 days thereafter was June 3, 2010 -- when the June 1 

installment would also be past due -- the notice accurately 

stated, “The action required to cure the breach or default . . . 

on or before June 3, 2010, is as follows:  *Payment in certified 

funds of $14,770.18 which includes the 6/1/2010 installment.”  

(Emphasis added).  This notice made clear that, because the 

Whalas had until June 3, 2010, to cure the default -- a date 

that fell beyond the due date for the June 1 installment -- the 

amount required to cure as of June 3 would also have to include 

the June 1 installment.  Any reasonable person would also 

conclude that, if the Whalas had chosen to cure before June 1, 

2010, they could have simply withheld the June 1 installment 

until June 1 and made that payment then. 
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 Accordingly, we conclude that PNC Bank did not, as alleged, 

breach the loan documents -- the note and the deed of trust -- 

and therefore affirm the judgment of the district court. 

 
AFFIRMED 

 


	The action required to cure the breach or default mentioned above on or before June 3, 2010 is as follows:  *Payment in certified funds of $14,770.18 which includes the 6/1/2010 installment and applicable late charges, property inspection and non-suff...

